
 Memorandum 
 
To: TJPA Board of Directors 
 
From: Adam Van de Water, Executive Director 
 
Date: For the Board Meeting of January 11, 2024 
 
Re: Project Labor Agreement Status Report 
 
The Project Labor Agreement (PLA) for the Transbay Program was approved on November 10, 
2011.  The PLA is designed to ensure labor harmony and equal opportunity for small, local, 
disadvantaged, union, and non-union businesses throughout construction, providing standardized 
working conditions and wages.  This quarterly report provides information on the status of the 
administration of the PLA and the apprenticeship plan that was developed in conjunction with 
the PLA.   

PROJECT LABOR/LABOR HARMONY/ 
ACCESS TO SKILLED LABOR POOL 

 
The Unions and the TJPA continue to discuss the Tenant Improvement (TI) Construction phase 
and coverage by the Project Labor Agreement.  The contract manager for the TI construction, 
Lincoln Property Company (LPC), and the individual Tenant buildout contractors have reported 
no issues accessing skilled labor in sufficient numbers, and each TI contractor’s workforce 
demands have been met.   
 
Due to the solid coordination that continues between the TJPA and the Union Representatives 
there have been no grievances or labor issues for the first, second, third and fourth quarters of the 
2023 calendar year. 
 
The available labor and apprentice hours were calculated to obtain an “Apprentice Utilization 
Rate” for each TI contract.  These total TI construction data were totaled with available data to 
compare the TI construction effort in attaining or exceeding the PLA’s anticipated rate of 
16.67% for apprenticeship usage. The TI construction contracts continue to attain an 18% rate.  

 



 
SAFETY 
 
There were no Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) recordable safety 
incidents and no lost time incidents reported in relation to the TI Construction activities at the 
Transit Center for the first, second, third and fourth quarters of the 2023 calendar year.  
 
JOINT ADMINISTRATIVE COMMITTEE 
 
The forty-fourth meeting of the JAC was held in-person on December 21, 2023. 
 
Executive Director’s update  
 

Executive Director (ED) Van de Water presented the update. He provided the status of 
Phase 2 – DTX/The Portal near-term milestones, including Federal, State, and Local 
funding.   
 

Phase 2/Downtown Rail Extension (DTX) – The Portal Update 
 

DTX Project Director Alfonso Rodriguez presented the project schedule update.  
   

Retail Leasing/Tenant Improvement Update 
 

TJPA Chief Engineer Edmond Sum presented the update.   
 

Reporting on Apprenticeship Programs/Utilization and Veterans Outreach Efforts  
 

TJPA Chief Engineer Edmond Sum presented the update. There were no changes to 
apprentice labor hours recorded since the March 2023 PLA status report.  
 

New topics & next meeting 
 

The next regular JAC meeting is scheduled for Thursday, March 21, 2024, at 9:30 am.  
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